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Videmus Omnia 
55t h  WING ASSOCIATION 

                                                                                        

NEWSLETTER                                      JULY 2015      
 

REUNION  

55th WING ASSOCIATION  

SAN ANTONIO, TX  

21-24 OCTOBER 2015 

EMBASSY SUITES RIVERWALK  
*   *   *   *   *  

 The hotel contract has been signed and sealed. 

The reunion rate is based on double or single 

occupancy at $179, plus $30 taxes/fees = $209. To 

make your reservations call 1-800-362-2779, and 

use the code 55th Wing Association Reunion. 

Reservations can be booked on-line at 

www.hilton.com referencing the site, Embassy 

Suites San Antonio Riverwalk-Downtown, and 

group code 55W in box indicated. 

It is recommended you book reservations now, 

if not sooner. 

Cutoff date for reservations at the venue is 30 

September 2015.  
 

 
 

You can get a look at this impressive hotel by 

going to embassysuites3.hilton.com, and then in the 

find a hotel block, put in Embassy Suites San  

 

 

Antonio Riverwalk for a visual tour, plus loads of 

other information re: amenities, etc. 

All Embassy Suites offer a complimentary 

cooked breakfast and a managerôs óhappy hourô. 

*   *   *   *   *  

HOTEL DOES NOT PROVIDE TRANSPORT  

FROM/TO AIRPORT. 
 

Shuttles run 7:00 AM until 01:30 AM, every 15 

minutes from airport to downtown 

hotels.  Passengers may purchase tickets at the 

airport's baggage claim area: Ticket Rates--$19.00 

per person to downtown hotels, or $34.00 for a round 

trip. Booking on-line saves $4.00. 

Options to book on-line or by phone 

are:       www.gosaairportshuttle.com, or call 210-

281-9900. 

Or: 

http://www.sanantonio.gov/SAT/GroundTransportat

ion/shuttle. It is San Antonio International Airportôs 

authorized single and shared ride service.   

 Taxi is $48 round trip. If you are not renting a 

car, shuttle is way to go.  

Hotel offers valet parking at $30 per day, plus 

tax, with in/out privileges, or $15 per event/day 

parking, plus tax, (based upon availability) with no 

in/out privileges, meaning you pay every time you 

go in, if  spots are available. Otherwise, parking is 

limited in the immediate area. 

*   *   *   *   *  

Reunion Chairman is Jeff ñBuffaloò Herd, a 

former 55 Wing Operations Group Commander, and 

a member of the Association Board of Directors. 

Anyone wanting to volunteer to assist with the 

various committees should contact Jeff at 

Buffaloherd14@yahoo.com, or phone: 719-963-

2150. Charlie McBride , Ned Gates, John Olivo, 

Jeff Ford and Nick Richter are such stalwarts 

already.  

http://www.hilton.com/
http://www.gosaairportshuttle.com/
http://www.sanantonio.gov/SAT/GroundTransportation/shuttle
http://www.sanantonio.gov/SAT/GroundTransportation/shuttle
mailto:Buffaloherd14@yahoo.com
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Registration helpers, hospitality suite 

óattendantsô, and such are areas where person power 

is needed. There are numerous 55th alumni, spouses 

and widows in the general San Antonio area (and we 

know who you are and where you live). 

 The Board meeting will be on Wednesday, 21 

October 2015. Time TBD. 

The general membership meeting will be on 

Saturday morning at 0900. Any and all appropriate 

Association business will be discussed. Election of 

the Board of Directors is a major agenda item, as is 

determination of where and when of next reunion. 

Give it some thought, people.  

Members, spouses, widows are all welcome. 

There will be generous hospitality suite hours, an 

informal reception on Thursday evening, river dinner 

cruise on Friday, and dinner on Saturday (coat and 

Association tie recommended for gentlemen). 

Selected tours and óthings to doô abound (See list 

in reunion section); plus the obligatory golf outing 

on Friday morning at the Quarry Golf Club, noted for 

its unique setting and design. 

Updated information will be posted on the 

web site as it becomes available. Additionally, the 

site will have periodic postings of who is signed up 

to attend for your perusal. 

The reunion registration form, agenda and 

other detailed information can be found at the 

back of this newsletter. 

*   *   *   *   *  
A PERSPECTIVE 

 

"I now know why men (and women) who served 

yearn to reunite. Not to tell stories or look at faded 

pictures. Not to laugh or weep. Comrades gather 

because they long to be with the men (and women) 

who once acted at their best; they who suffered and 

sacrificed.  

They were delivered by fate and the military. But 

I know them in a way I know no other people. I have 

never given anyone such trust. They were willing to 

guard something more precious than lives.  

They would have carried my reputation, the 

memory of me. It was part of the bargain we all 

made, the reason we were so prepared to die for one 

another.  

As long as I have memory, I will think of them 

every day. I am sure that when I leave this world, my 

last thought will be of my family and my 

comrades...........Such good men (and women)." 

Author and date - Unknown. 

*   *   *   *   *  
FROM THE PRESIDENT  

 
ñStrikeò, our no-nonsense, hard-working, 

dedicated, and commanding leader. 
 

Greetings from the Heartland: 

     I hope that everyone is having a pleasant and 

restful spring and summer.  Extreme weather patterns 

seem to keep disrupting things though, especially in 

Texas where water has been an issue on the ñnot 

enoughò side and now, in many parts of that state, 

ñtoo muchò. But, I guess thatôs not all thatôs 

disruptive out there.  

Top of the morning to you! Here comes another 

chance to touch base with the membership with our 

prime communiqué and bring all up to date on 

happenings in the Association and events in the 55th 

Wing. A lot has happened since the last newsletter.  

The events of Heritage Week: Hall of Fame 

induction, Birthday Ball, Tales, Palm Trophy 

rededication, and other heritage events, were the 

culmination of lots of time and the efforts of many 

and were, all considered, a grand success for the 

Wing and the Association. Many contributed and 

fun times were had by all. You will see the pictures 

and stories here. 

Shortly after the Birthday Ball came the change-

over in command of the Wing. General Greg Guillot 

and family departed for their next challenge at 

PACAF Headquarters in Hawaii. We convey our 

best wishes to Gen Guillot for continued success, and 

we hope that there will be some down time often 

enough for the family to enjoy the islands. Our 
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thanks for always being a friend to, and supporter of, 

the 55th Wing Association.  

I need to continue to request and stress that all 

members help us with certain individual information 

the Association needs to maintain. The Association 

is a 501(C) 19 veterans organization, federal tax 

exempt. In order to take maximum advantage of 

various tax exempt provisions in the law, the IRS 

requires that we maintain data on membersô military 

service. We changed our membership form in 2012 

to include some of your military service information. 

This is our attempt to maintain the best practical data 

without privacy concerns being an issue. Thus, if the 

IRS audits us, we can say that we gave this matter 

our honest attention to document our membersô 

military service and are in compliance with the tax 

code. Please help us in this matter. 

  If you have not filled out a membership 

application dated May 2012 or later, OR if you do 

not remember giving this service data to us, please 

go to our website, make a copy of the form, fill it out 

updating any other changed data, and mail it to Mike 

Cook, P O  Box 13165, Offutt AFB, NE 68113. 

Thank you. (The form is also included in this 

newsletter at page 23) 

Planning and organizing for the reunion is 

coming together. San Antonio awaits our return to 

the River Walk. Itôs a great town to have a gathering 

and we have engaged another great Embassy Suites 

Hotel. Lots to see and do. So much to do, we are 

taking a little different approach to tours and ñthings 

to doò. With so many choices and so many very close 

to the hotel, we are leaving the schedule open to 

make room for your choice of ñthings to doò.  

Our anchor will remain as always, the Hospitality 

Suite(s). There will be plenty of information, maps 

and contacts for you to discover and make your 

selections. Starting with the registration form and 

agenda information herein, and more in the welcome 

package, and using the net, you know that a little 

reconnaissance of the target before the attack goes a 

long way toward final victory.  Letôs make it 

another great get together.  
     All the best this summer. Save some vacation 

time to come to San Antonio in October and see the 

ñold gangò.  

As always, Yôall be careful out there, now. 

Videmus Omnia, Jim.     

*   *   *   *   *  
DIRECTORS DIRECTORY  

Association Business/Policy/Issues: 

President Jim Thomas 

4418 Anchor Mill 

Bellevue, NE 68123-1168 

  E-mail:   JThomas927@cox.net 

Vice President Ricky McMahon  

14325 Orlando Road 

Nokesville, VA 20181 

E-mail: potomacpistol@gmail.com 

Membership/Dues/Changes of Address: 

Treasurer Michael Cook 

 3204 Rahn Blvd 

 Bellevue, NE 68123 

 E-mail: Michael.Cook@cox.net  

Secretary Trish Seinwill 

 9335 Branchside Lane 

 Fairfax, VA, 22031 

 E-mail: pseinwill@yahoo.com 

Newsletter Editor Max Moore 

    201 Basswood Court 

    Bellevue, NE 68005-2001  

    It is never too soon to renew your dues. 

E-mail:  MaxMoore55@aol.com 

Webmaster Jim Maloney 

 7908 Kona Circle 

 Papillion, NE 68046-5619 

 E-mail: jim@maloney.com 

Other Members of the Board of Directors: 

  Sam Pizzo, Bill Ernst, Errol Hoberman, Don 

Griffin, Fox Censullo, George Ross, Pete 

Glenboski, Kevin Todd, Don Kelly, Paul Jeanes, 

Val Dugie, Jeff Herd, Colonel Mohan Krishna. 

Active Duty: MSgt Rick M. Brown, MSgt Vanessa 

Johnston.  
 

Appointed Awards Chairman 

 Hamilton Kennedy 

 13701 S. 129th St 

 Springfield, NE 68059 

 HHAAMMKK@aol.com 
 

Appointed Historian:  

 William ( Bill ) Sargent 

 2711 Northwood Circle 

Papillion, NE, 68133 

William488@cox.net 
 

mailto:MaxMoore55@aol.com
mailto:jim@maloney.com
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Appointed Enlisted Affairs  Liaison:  

 Elvio Palmieri  

 1060 Highland Avenue 

Lake Forest, IL 60045-3873 

Elvio13@comcast.net 

*   *   *   *   *  
TREASURERôS REPORT 

 

As of 30 June 2015, the 

treasury had an account balance 

(rounded) of $51,000.  

A significant portion of the 

money in the account comes from 

dues paid in advance. Therefore, 

we must keep money in reserve 

for each year to which the dues 

apply.  

Some members have paid as far ahead as 

2020, 2022, 2025 (and he is over 90 years old!), and 

2027 (just showing off)!  Now that is loyalty and 

optimism, folks. 

Although the Association is solvent, we have 

expenses, obligations, and bills to pay, such as this 

newsletter and directory publication and mailing. 

It is never too soon to renew your dues. 

So, please pay your dues promptly, or early 

and often. Thank you very much. 

*   *   *   *   *  
Remember that the Association is a non-profit  

IRS 501(C) 19 veterans, federal tax exempt 

organization.  As such, you may donate additional 

funds to the treasury, or in the memory of a comrade 

taking that final flight.  Those donations (NOT 

DUES) are tax deductible under an IRS ruling for the 

organization. Every amount, large or small, is very 

much appreciated. It happens. 

*   *   *   *   *  
MEMBERSHIP REPORT  

 

There were 536 members in good standing as 

of 30 June 2015, compared with 547 on 31 

December 2014. Unfortunately, dues and members 

do expire. (See TAPS.) 

Of those 547 members on 31 December who did 

not renew by 1 April 2015, regrettably, were 

deleted from the membership data base and the new 

directory. 

Through ófriendly remindersô and such, over half 

have returned to the fold, plus a few lapsed members 

from years past, and some new recruits. 

Retaining members, and recruiting new ones, 

is a recurring and never ending priority . 

While not actual members, about 170 widows 

receive the newsletter gratis. As always, they are 

welcome to any and all Association functions.  

Fifty-one 55th Wing units 

and offices are sent the 

newsletter for PR purposes, 

and to keep them connected 

with the Association. 

Occasionally, this effort has a 

payoff of exposure for the 

Association and new active 

duty members, now at 24. 

While the Association has members in nearly 

every state in the union (none in Alaska or North 

Dakota. Go figure.), plus in Europe and the Pacific, 

these states have the higher numbers: Nebraska, 123; 

Texas, 68; Virginia, 46; California, 31; and Florida, 

30. 

*   *   *   *   *  
WHEN DO MY DUES EXPIRE? 

That is the most asked question of the 

membership chairman. That date is on the 

address label to the RIGHT of your name in bold 

print : 20XX. Please make a note. 

Life Members (LM) and widows are exempt. 

You can now go to the Members Only section 

of the Association web site and see a listing of 

members and dues expiration year to check for 

yourself. 

You must be a dues paid, member-in-good-

standing to gain the password and access. 

If you do not know your  dues expiration date, to 

inquire on same, please e-mail 

Michael.Cook@cox.net; or drop him a note at the 

following address to get an update on your 

membership status. When in doubt, send money. 

 Please pay your dues prior to 31 

December of your expiration year; but no 

later than 31 March to remain in good 

standing. 
 

Mail to:   55th Wing Association 

ATTN: Michael J. Cook 

PO Box 13165 

mailto:Elvio13@comcast.net
http://www.55wa.org/CORP_HQ/TaxExemptStatus.html
http://www.55wa.org/CORP_HQ/TaxExemptStatus.html
http://www.55wa.org/CORP_HQ/TaxExemptStatus.html
mailto:Michael.Cook@cox.net
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Offutt AFB, NE 68113 

*   *   *   *   *  
There is a membership/information update 

form at page 23 of this newsletter, as well as on 

the Association web site.  

Please use that form any time you pay dues, 

and/or to report any address or other changes in 

your contact information. That is the best way to 

ensure we have your latest information on file. 

It is imperative to update your latest contact 

information, especially if you have relocated, 

changed your e-address, etc., within the past year. 

The Association Directory accompanying this 

newsletter reflects the latest contact data in our 

records as of 30 June 2015. 

If you own more than one home, please give us 

the address you want any Association 

correspondence mailed to, and go into our data base.  

ALL CORRESPONDENCE WILL BE SENT 

TO YOUR HOME OF RECORD. Please keep us 

informed of any changes in your address or other 

contact information. Invariably we get returned 

mail because of outdated addresses. Third class mail 

is not forwarded. Please help us stay current. 

*   *   *   *   *  

THE ASSOCIATION DIRECTORY   
 

What is the first thing you do when you get a new 

directory? You look up yourself to see whatôs there, 

huh? 

Then, if something is amiss, most comments will 

be some version of: ñMy (insert item) is wrong!!ò A 

more correct term should be óoutdatedô. 

After months of diligent work 

in trying to make it the best 

directory possible, 

unfortunately, feces occurs. No 

amount of proofreading over 700 

entries of names, addresses, phone numbers, 

etc., will catch every typo, and we mea culpa on 

those.  

But, if members relocate and do not tell us, how 

can we know? Changes are even more prevalent with 

e-mail addresses as folks drop or change servers, or 

revise their e-addresses.  

Worse yet, some packages will be returned as 

non-deliverable for whatever reasons to which the 

USPS attributes. First-class mailed is forwarded 

unless the addressee has moved over one year before. 

Otherwise, it is returned to sender. Third class mail 

is not forwarded nor returned. 

If/when mail is returned to the Association, then 

óweô research and try to locate those members, or 

widows, and resend when possible. 

We need membersô help in keeping all the 

contact info current. 

*   *   *   *   *  
YOUR 55TH WING ASSOCIATION  

WEB SITE 

www.55wa.org 
 

The Association web site 

continues to be an integral and 

vital part of the Associationôs 

communications. It is where 

one can keep informed 

between newsletters, and 

where news is reported and 

updated in a timely manner. 

From calendar year June 2014 to June 2015, 

nearly 3500 users visited the site for over 11,000 

sessions, indicative of its popularity.  

 It is not uncommon for past 55th members, or 

friends and families, to find the web site after an 

internet search, then reconnect/reengage friends and 

comrades from their days with the Fightinô Fifty-

Fifth . 

 The BX section is where to find how to purchase 

the Association polo shirts, ties and other items.

 Articles are added to the Memory Lane section 

as they are submitted. Please contribute your own to 

share with others. 

Also, be sure to check out, contribute, and ñLikeò 

the Facebook page 

at  http://www.facebook.com/55thAssociation. 

There have been 256 ólikesô since its inception. 

Check the web site regularly for the latest 

information on the next reunion, Birthday Ball, 

and other significant events. 

A section listing who has signed up for the San 

Antonio reunion will be posted regularly. 

There is a Gallery with a plethora of pictures: 

crews, planes, and other good stuff. 

*   *   *   *   *  

An added link is in the Members Only page, 

where any member can check on his/her DUES 

http://www.55wa.org/
http://www.facebook.com/55thAssociation
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EXPIRATION DATE. This area is updated 

periodically and may not reflect recent renewals. 

Another feature: On the front page is an area for 

members to enter their email address, and then they 

will be notified when there's been a change or update 

to the web site. 

 *   *   *   *   *  
Any member who wishes to read and/or 

download Association newsletters from the web site, 

rather than receive them by snail-mail, can notify 

Michael Cook of that decision. 

 That allows members to read the latest issue as 

soon as it is published, as well as read it wherever in 

the world one might be at anytime.  

Thus far, that number is not significant. 

Question arises: ñHow will I know when a new 

issue is published?ò Historically, about six months 

from the last one.  

Newsletters are usually published about four 

months before a reunion, a couple of months after a 

reunion, and about six months from that one. 

Based on that óscheduleô, you just have to make 

periodic look-ins at the web site to find out.    

In order to do so, you will need to visit the 

Members Only page on the web site, and read the 

newsletter, or download it from there. Simply 

request the username and password from the 

web-guy and youôre all set. 

*   *   *   *   *  
25th AIR FORCE STANDS UP 

 

This article is somewhat dated, but has relevancy 

to those to whom it is news, and in other aspects, as 

will become evident as you read further into this 

issue of Videmus Omnia. 

On 14 July 2014 the Air Force announced the 

creation of a new numbered Air Force. The Air Force 

Intelligence, Surveillance and Reconnaissance (ISR) 

Agency (AFIRSA) essentially formed the 25th Air 

Force in a standup ceremony held 29 September 

2014 at the headquarters of Joint Base San Antonio-

Lackland, TX, where the 25th is assigned. 

Aligned under Air Combat Command (ACC), the 

25th AF will focus ISR, electronic warfare, airborne 

national command and control, nuclear detection and 

treaty monitoring, targeting and analysis operations. 

It will provide decision advantage from those 

operations to joint combat 

commanders, national 

leaders and coalition 

partners. 

Units under the new AF 

are the 55th Wing at Offutt, 

AFB, NE (Hoo-rah!), and 

the 9th Reconnaissance 

Wing at Beale AFB, CA.  

(Ed. Note: If this seems familiar, a similar 

realignment happened under Strategic Air Command 

in 1999 when 2nd AF stood up at Beale with BGen 

Larry Mitchell  commanding.) 

MajGen John N. T. 

(Jack) Shanahan, who 

had commanded AFISRA, 

was named commander of 

25AF by, General 

Michael Hostage, ACC 

commander. MajGen 

Shanahan is a former 55th 

Wing commander (April  

2009ïMarch 2011).  

(Basic article from AF 

news, edited by Max Moore) 

*   *   *   *   *  
55th WING HALL OF FAME 2015  

 

The 2015 inductee into the 55th Wing Hall of 

Fame was the late Colonel Joseph J. Gyulavics, 

USAF Retired. 

The induction ceremony was held on 15 May 

2015 in the Dock I of the Davis Maintenance 

Facility, officiated by Colonel Mark  Williamson, 

Vice Commander of the 55th Wing. 

Association President Jim Thomas acted as 

emcee, a first for the event usually manned by active 

55th personnel.  

He opened the festivities by relating the history 

of the 55th Ceremonial Bell, and then invited the nine 

attending members of the 55th Wing Hall of Fame to 

each give the bell a clang. Then they posed for a 

traditional lodge photo, a rare opportunity for such a 

gathering. 
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L-R: Lynn Duncan, Jeff Needham, Joe 

Siniscalchi, Mike Cook, James Taylor, Bill Ernst, 

Steve Stevens, Larry Mitchell, Max Moore. 

*   *   *   *   *  
Members of the Gyulavics family attending 

were:  Barbara and Jim Mahoney, Linda and 

Terry Cadwell, Donna and Ron Jensen, Christine 

Gyulavics-Reyes, Conrad Gyulavics, and other 

relatives and guests; along with many of Joeôs friends 

and former crewmates and comrades. 
 

 
Receiving the Hall of Fame plaque were  

Col Gyulavicsô adult children.                                                                            

L-R: Conrad Gyulavics, Christine Gyulavics-Reyes, 

Donna Jensen, Linda Cadwell, Barbara Mahoney. 

*   *   *   *   *  
Colonel Gyulavics was a WWII and Korean War 

veteran before he became a strategic reconnaissance 

pioneer, flying sensitive surveillance missions over 

and near hostile Communist countries in Europe and 

Asia from the earliest days of the Cold War. 

Of his career, 

over 19 consecutive 

years were in the 

55th Strategic 

Reconnaissance 

Wing (SRW). He 

came to the Fightinô 

Fifty-Fifth  as a 

second lieutenant 

co-pilot in RB-50s 

in 1952, became an 

aircraft commander 

in RB-47s, moved 

with the Wing from 

Forbes AFB, KS, to Offutt AFB, NE. His crew was 

the first to transition into the RC-135C. He departed 

the Wing as commander of the 343rd SRS when 

selected for promotion to colonel in 1971, without 

taking any PME courses! 

A leader, mentor, role model, patriot and 

consummate professional, Colonel Gyulavics is 

eminently qualified for, and has earned, induction 

into the 55th Wing Hall of Fame.  

He and his devoted wife Dottie were regular 

attendees at 55th reunions (when Joe relished in 

leading sing-a-longs). 

Dottie died on 28 January 2011, and in less than 

six weeks, Joe passed on 9 March, two days short of 

their 65th wedding anniversary, 11 March 2011. He 

and Dottie were a remarkable team all that time. 

*   *   *   *   *  
TALES OF THE 55TH 

 

 This year the Tales immediately followed the 

Hall ceremony, also a first, and President Thomas 

continued as emcee.  

His opening tale recounted some Cold War 

history, including Operation Home Run in 1956, a 

series of 55th SRW RB-47 overflights of Soviet 

Union northern areas for surveillance of military 

installations and to test defensive reactions. 

There were incidents that made it a hot war as 75 

Navy and Air Force crewmen died in the line of duty 

as a result of hostile actions by the Soviets, 

Communist China and North Korea. 

One such event occurred on 1 July 1960 when a 

55th RB-47 operating out of RAF Brize-Norton, UK, 

was shot down by a Soviet MiG in an unprovoked 
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attack over international waters above the Barents 

Sea north of Murmansk. 

The aircraft commander, co-pilot and navigator 

ejected from the aircraft, but the three EWOs 

perished: Major Eugene Posa, Capt Dean Phillips, 

Capt Oscar Goforth. 

  Aircraft Commander Major Willard (Bill) 

Palm died of exposure in the frigid waters; while 

copilot Capt Bruce Olmstead and navigator Capt 

John McKone survived for six hours in their life 

rafts until picked up by a 

Russian fishing boat. They 

were held in the infamous 

Lubyanka Prison in Moscow 

for seven months.  They were 

released back to the US in 

January 1961 by Soviet 

Premier Nikita Khrushchev 

as a goodwill gesture to 

newly-elected President John 

F. Kennedy. 

*   *   *   *   *  
In the late 1960s, Major Palmôs brother 

commissioned a trophy in honor of Bill and his crew 

and presented it to the 55th SRW at Offutt to be used 

to recognize outstanding flight crews during the 

ensuing years. 

As can happen when there are changes in 

personnel, relocations, renovations, etc., over the 

several years, the trophy was misplaced. Just last 

year, an extensive search could not locate the trophy 

and its companion plaque. 

Thus, at the suggestion of a long time 55th 

veteran and Association member, Tom Shepherd, 

the Association 

decided to 

replicate and 

replace the 

Major Bill Palm 

Memorial 

Trophy in order 

to restore 

history and to 

honor the 

sacrifices of  

that RB-47 crew. 

It took dogged determination and effort to find a 

vendor and the exact parts to produce a detailed 

replica, but it happened. Jim Thomas spearheaded 

the process with innumerable, dedicated hours and 

diligent research all the way. 

As a result, the new Palm Trophy and plaque 

were presented back to the Wing with Colonel 

Williamson accepting at the Tales. 

 

*   *   *   *   *  
 Another feature of the Tales is the óredistribution 

of Association propertyô, such as lithographs, 

memorabilia, and items from Erwinôs Jewelers in 

Bellevue, an every year generous donor for that 

purpose. 

*   *   *   *   *  

 
The crowd:  Literally a cast of thousands filled 

the venue. Easily a record for the combined events, 

topping last yearôs attendance, due to the support 

and encouragement of the wing senior staff. 

*   *   *   *   *  
SSgt Daniel Hinsely, 55th Contracting Sqd, 

recounted how he was óoutside the wireô in 

Afghanistan setting up contracts for local business 

and base support, and came under ambush. He had to 

lead his group back óto break intoô the friendly 

compound. An exciting tale indeed. (Who knew 

contracting was a combat operation?) 
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 Major ñRubò 

LaFureny, operations 

officer of the 97th 

Intelligence Support 

Sqd, explained how the 

Fightinô Fifty-Fifth  

takes the initiative 

toward adversaries has 

changed over the years 

with numerous 

advanced 

technologies. 

Information/intelligence is the key to modern 

warfare, and the side that óknows itô and óuses itô 

rapidly and effectively will have the upper hand.  

*   *   *   *   *  
55th WING  2015 

BIRTHDAY BALL  
 

The 55th Wing held its 37th annual Birthday Ball, 

Saturday, 16 May 

2015 at the Embassy 

Suites Convention 

Center in LaVista, NE. 

 It was hosted by 

Brigadier General 

Gregory Guillot , 55th 

Wing Commander, 

and his wife, 

Caroline. 
The gala event 

celebrated the 74th 

anniversary of the unit 

from its roots in the 

activation of the 55th 

Pursuit Group at 

Hamilton Field, CA, in January 1941, during World 

War II. 

The theme was ñOut of Many, We Are Oneò, 

with the overriding idea being wing unity for the 

diverse missions of the Fightinô Fifty-Fifth . 
 

 
The ceremonial cake cutting was done by, at left, 

Col (Ret) Bill Ernst , past president of the 55th Wing 

Association and a member of the 55th Wing Hall of 

Fame, as a representative of a senior generation of 

the Fightinô Fifty-Fifth ; Amn Dylan Gabel, of the 

55th Security Forces Sqd, the youngest enlisted in 

attendance (center), and BGen Guillot. 

*   *   *   *   *  
Dave Webber, a local TV personality, was again 

the master of ceremonies and did his usual affable 

job. Dave served four years in the Air Force and was 

a member of the SAC Elite Guard in the early 1960s.  

The program was highlighted by the presentation 

of Hall of Fame inductee, the late Colonel (Retired) 

Joseph J. Gyulavics, and the announcement of 2014 

55th Wing Association Award for Excellence 

winners. 

Guest speaker 

was Maj Gen John 

ñJackô Shanahan, 

currently 25th AF 

Commander. He has 

been nominated for 

a third star and will 

be assigned as 

Director for Defense 

Intelligence, Office 

of the Under 

Secretary of 

Defense for 

Intelligence, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 

Pentagon. (Whew!) 
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This yearôs planning committee was headed by 

Capt Michael Skarda of the 97th Intelligence Sqd. 

The committee and workers are all volunteers from 

throughout the Wing who plan and execute this 

important event, the largest wing formal social 

function of the year. 

Nearly 800 active duty, 55th alumni, local 

dignitaries, and assorted guests attended this yearôs 

gala. About 130 of those were Association members, 

locals and those from out of town who travel in for 

the weekôs festivities.  

Among the dignitaries were Nebraska Governor 

Pete Ricketts, Bellevue Mayor Rita Sanders (she 

and her husband Rick are 55th Commanderôs 

Wingmen), Congressman Brad Ashford , four 

Nebraska State Senators, one of whom, Bob Krist , 

is a 55th alum and member of the Association. 

There were six former wing commanders: in 

addition to MGen Shanahan, Steve Stevens, Larry 

Mitchell, Dan Peterson, Don Bacon and BGen 

John Rauch.; plus eight members of the 55th Wing 

Hall of Fame, and eight Association Board directors 

were in attendance.  

*   *   *   *   *  
The Association donates $1000 every year to 

help defray the tickets for younger airmen. Max 

Moore represented the Association as an advisor to 

that committee. 
 

 
Michael Cook, Association Treasurer (right), 

presents a check for $1000 to Capt Michael Skarda, 

President of the Birthday Ball Committee (center),  

and TSgt Olivia Fernandez, Fund Raising Chair, on 

30 March 2015, in the 55th Wing Commanderôs 

Conference Room. 

*   *   *   *   *  

PLEASE TAKE NOTE: THE NEXT 

WING BIRTHDAY BALL HAS BEEN  

óPENCILED INô FOR 21 MAY 2016. 

*    *   *   *   *  
55TH WING ASSOCIATION  

AWARD FOR EXCELLENCE  
 

 The Association Selection Board during its 

deliberations to choose the winner of the past 

calendar year for the annual award, decided it was 

difficult to select a single person from so many 

outstanding performers; thus two nominees were 

chosen to be honored. The Board was unanimous in 

its decision. 

 TSgt William I. Nelson, an aircraft fuel section 

chief with the 55th Maintenance Sqd, was one 

winner. He had previously been named Wing NCO 

of the Year and recognized as a 25th AF Leo Marquez 

Award recipient for his superior record. 
 

 
Association Board member MSgt Vanessa 

Johnston is shown presenting TSgt Nelson with the 

Award for Excellence plaque, as Awards Chairmen 

Ham Kennedy witnesses. 
  

Senior Airman Tomas Carrion, a munitions 

operations crew member in the 55th Maintenance 

Sqd was the second winner for 2014, a young and 

outstanding performer. SrAmn Carrion was enroute 

to a new assignment, so the elements of the award 

will be forwarded to his commander with a request 

that they be presented at an appropriate time. 
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*   *   *   *   *  
 The original trophy (shown 

left) commissioned in 2000, is 

to be retired and put on 

permanent display in the 

General Russell Daugherty 

Conference Center, just north of 

the Patriot Club, at Offutt once 

a newer high tech version is 

completed.  

Association Historian  Bill 

Sargent is 

working that 

project. 

  The new version 

has a viewing 

screen capable of 

displaying a looped video 

of past winners and 

ceremonies, for example. 

This one will be 

retained by the 

Association 
and stored in a custom-

built carrying case until needed for appropriate 

occasions. 

*   *   *   *   *  
55TH WING GETS YET ANOTHER 

NEW COMMANDER  
 

 In keeping with a routine rotation, the 55th Wing 

got a new wing commander after two years, although 

it seems to come more often. 

(Tempus fugit, it do.) 

Colonel George Martin (Marty, ñMooseò) 

Reynolds took 

the wing flag on 

1 June 2015 

from Major 

General ñJackò 

Shanahan, 25th 

AF commander, 

and himself a 

former 55th CC.  

   (Shown here:) 

Colonel 

Reynolds is a 

1992 graduate of the USAF Academy and a career 

EC-135 (COMPASS CALL) pilot. Since 2001 he has 

served in the 55th Electronic Combat Group (ECG) 

at Davis-Monthan AFB, AZ, in various capacities, 

broken by the occasional school or staff assignment. 

He comes to Offutt from the position of 

commander of the ECG, one of six groups under the 

55th Wing. 

BGen Greg Guillot departed the Wing to be the 

Director of Strategic Plans and Programs for Pacific 

Air Force in Hawaii. Aloha!! 

*   *   *   *   *  
A SALUTE TO HERITAGE  

By Josh Plueger, 55th Wing Public Affairs  

January 2015  
 

There are special areas in the 55th Wingôs flying 

squadrons where airmen convene.  Places that 

display each squadronôs history, which helps bond 

that unit's history to the present. Places where 

squadron heritage is alive and celebrated through the 

rituals of roll call. These designated spaces, the 

epicenter of the squadron and esprit de corps, are 

referred to as óheritage roomsô.  

"The Hoover Lounge is more than just another 

room in our squadron. It is where many Ravens call 

home," said Capt Alicia Mikulak , 343rd 

Reconnaissance Squadron (RS). "It builds a sense of 

community and family, and often brings people back 

long after they have PCS'ed, or moved to other 

squadrons on base.  

 
A duo of crewdogs tend bar in the 343rdôs 

Hoover Lounge. Note the 55SRW shield at lower 

center of back-lit wall. 
 

Just a few units in today's military can say that 

they have a place like Hoover Lounge, where you can 
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walk in and be welcomed solely because of our 

heritage and tradition," she added. "It is one of the 

many reasons why the 343rd has been, and will 

continue to be, one of the best squadrons in the US 

Air Force."  

A commonality exists among many of the Wing's 

units at the end of the work week. Airmen convene 

at times based on their squadron numbers. The men 

and women of the 343rd RS get together at 3:43 p.m., 

for example.  

Squadron commanders hold roll calls with the 

assistance of an elected crewman designated as 

ñmayorò. It is usually standing room only as the 

commander holds court. 

 
38thRS roll call 9 January 2015 

  

New members are introduced and others may say 

farewell. Many leave their nametags attached to a 

wall or column, adding another layer to the living 

history in their heritage room. Even without 

squadron commanders present, roll call is held by the 

elected ñMayorò of the heritage room.  

"It (the heritage room) is an excellent resource to 

make everyone feel like family, and to bring the new 

guys in and have them realize that they are now a part 

of something bigger," said Capt Adam Wienk, 

acting mayor of the 38th RS's heritage room. "They 

see that they are now part of a group dating back to 

1941."  

 1Lt Shayler Pierson who works in the 97th 

Intelligence Squadron,  said, ñBecause over 80 

percent of our 400-plus airmen are first-termers, our 

heritage room is integral to educating them on our 

past, and definitely contributes to our unit's high 

morale and esprit de corps."  

The 338th Combat Training Squadron (CTS) has 

been training RC-135 crewmembers since 1999. Its 

lineage dates to WWII, and was a weather 

reconnaissance squadron at Forbes AFB, KS. That 

heritage room reflects its history.  

Even though crewmembers rotate through this 

unit for training and move on, they know this is a 

place where they got their first exposure to the 

Fightinô Fifty-Fifthôs legendary camaraderie. 

"Our heritage room was fully remodeled by 

members of the squadron," said Capt Christopher 

Pauly, 45th RS. "The bar and the checkered green 

and white polka-dot wall patterns are just two 

examples of the exemplary work, time, commitment 

and pride put forth by squadron members to leave a 

legacy for future Wildcats."  

With reconnaissance being the earliest of 

wartime aviation, it is fitting that the Fightinô Fifty-

Fifthôs flying squadrons have their own heritage 

rooms, rules and customs. Heritage room rituals 

connect todayôs airmen with crewmen of the past. In 

these rooms, rich in history, airman forge a bond that 

is unique to the military; bonds that are remembered 

most as flyers bid farewell. 

*   *   *   *   *  
(Ed.  Footnotes: Basic article and photos by 

Plueger, condensed and edited by Moore.)  

The 343rd's lounge is named for the late LtCol 

(Ret) Robb Hoover. Two other squadron rooms are 

named for Hall of Famers, as well: the 38th for 

BGen (Ret) Regis Urschler, and the 338th for LtCol 

(Ret) Ricky McMahon (The Godfather of RC Crew 

Training). 
Interestingly, while Urschler was in the initial 

cadre of inductees in 1999 (in what evolved into the 

Hall of Fame) when the 38thôs lounge was dedicated 

in March 2007 (and again in June 2013), both 

Hoover and McMahon had rooms named for them 

before they were in the Hall.  

The 343rd dedicated Hoover Lounge in July 

2006 (and again, after it was renovated, in April 

2010). His was the first to be dedicated to an 

individual. Robb was inducted into the Hall in 2011. 

Sadly, he passed in October 2012.  

The 338th room was dedicated in March 2009 

and Ricky Mac went into the Hall last year. 

Also of note: The 45th RS dedicated its 

briefing/conference room in the name Chief MSgt 

(Ret) Dennis Haun in June 2007. 

*   *   *   *   *  
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RUSSIAN FIGHTER 

INTERECEPTS 55TH 

RECONNAISSANCE AICRAFT  
 

The United States officials complained after a 

Russian fighter jet intercepted a USAF 

reconnaissance plane using hazardous maneuvers. 

An RC-135U (COMBAT SENT) special use 

aircraft from the 55th Wing at Offutt, was flying a 

routine mission on a regular route in international 

airspace from an operational location on 7 April, 

when it was intercepted "in an unsafe and 

unprofessional manner" by a Russian SU-27 

Flanker, according to a US European Command 

statement. 
 

 
 

"You can be assured that the United States is 

raising this incident with Russia in the appropriate 

diplomatic and official channels," a spokesperson for 

US European Command added.  

(Bet that scared the vodka out of óem!) 

  A Pentagon spokesman told CNN that the 

Russian jet performed "aggressive maneuvers" near 

the US aircraft, which was reportedly flying over the 

Baltic Sea north of Poland when it was intercepted. 

  The Russian state news agency Sputnik reported 

that the US airplane had its transponder turned off, 

and the fighter jet circled it several times to see its 

tail numbers during the 7 April morning incident, 

according to a Russian Defense Ministry spokesman 

MajGeneral Igor Konashenkov. (Who cares what a 

Rooski says?)  

A US European Command official said the 

transponder claim was completely false. 

(Surprise!!)   

  (ñDeju vu all over againò for 55th SRW veteran 

crewdogs of óthe good olô daysô. Can you say COLD 

WAR II?) 

(Excerpted and edited from THE HILLôS NEWS 

Blog by Jesse Byrnes, 11 April 2015) 

 *   *   *   *   *  
MEMORIAL DAY IN THE UK  

 

Major Nick Solis, 

Assistant Operations Officer, 

95th RS, RAF Mildenhall, UK, 

prepares to lay a wreath at the 

Wall of Honor at Madingly 

American Cemetery, 

Cambridge, UK, on 25 May 

2015. The wreath was placed 

in recognition of the WWII 

55th Fighter Group members 

who are buried there. 

Major and Mrs. Solis and other members of the 

95th were present at the Memorial Day ceremony 

representing the present day 55th Wing. (Photo by 

Mrs. Solis.) 

This was a joint coordinated project of the 55th 

Wing Association and the 55th Wing. 

*   *   *   *   *  

MAIL  óN STUFF 

 

*   *   *   *   *  
Max: 

GREAT NEWSLETTER!  (January 2015 issue) 

Don Griffin, Wilton, CA. 

(E-mail 18 January 2015) 

*   *   *   *   *  
Max:  

Just read it cover to cover!  I always enjoy the 

newsletter. 

Much thanks to you and Jim (Thomas) for 

all the work you do. 

Respectfully, Don Bacon, Papillion, NE.                       

(E-mail 19 January 2015) 

(Bacon is a former 55th Wing CC, March 2011-

June 2012, who returned to the Offutt area for 

personal reasons, family opportunities, etc. On 25 

https://www.facebook.com/EUCOM/photos/a.139738013947.109252.37206223947/10153186568373948/?type=1&permPage=1
http://www.cnn.com/2015/04/11/europe/russia-u-s-plane-intercept/
http://sputniknews.com/military/20150411/1020753530.html
http://thehill.com/author/jesse-byrnes

